Mayor & Commissioners Workshop Meeting Minutes

August 9, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners







of the Town of Elkton

MINUTES

August 9, 2017

A public meeting (workshop) of the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (“the Board”) was held on this date at 12:30 p.m. with the following persons present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Zoning Charles A. Bromwell; Stormwater Manager Sidney Ojofeitimi; Grass Crew Leader Larry Atkinson; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorneys John P. Downs, Esquire and Lisa M. Blackson, Esquire. 

Mayor Alt called the workshop meeting to order at 12:30 p.m.


Stormwater Management Update – Mr. Sidney Ojofeitimi

Mr. Sidney Ojofeitimi, Stormwater Manager, Department of Public Works (DPW), introduced himself to the Board. He stated the purpose of his appearance was to provide an update regarding Stormwater Management (SWM) in the Town of Elkton. Mr. Ojofeitimi provided a Power Point Presentation of SWM in the Town of Elkton. A copy of the presentation was placed in the record of the minutes.

Mr. Ojofeitimi stated the Town of Elkton’s SWM was regulated under a permit issued from the Maryland Department of Environment (MDE) in accordance with regulations of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Clean Water Act of 1972 and subsequent amendments. He stated the goal of the Clean Water Act is to eliminate hazards from entering waters of the United States.


Mr. Ojofeitimi outlined the goals that have been initiated and achieved in the past 10 years regarding SWM, including providing educational outreach to Cecil County Public Schools and SWM mapping information on DPW’s website.  

Mr. Ojofeitimi stated the Town of Elkton owned and maintained 22 of the 136 SWM facilities in Elkton, adding that all of the facilities were inspected and regulated by the Town.

Mr. Ojofeitimi noted the Town was also regulated by the State of Maryland Watershed Implementation Program, which, in part, requires the Town to reduce impervious surface by 20%. Noting the Town is roughly 8 square miles, he stated the reduction goal would be difficult to accomplish.

Mayor Alt questioned how the Town could decrease impervious surfaces by 20%. Mr. Ojofeitimi stated planting additional trees, establishing rain gardens, and rehabilitation of existing SWM ponds were options to offset impervious surfaces.


Commissioner Jablonski queried how SWM can be addressed in older neighborhoods that do not have SWM facilities. Mr. Ojofeitimi stated the installation of a rain garden, such as the facility at Howard Street, effectively addressed stormwater flow and could be used in older neighborhoods.

Commissioner Broomell questioned which entity governed SWM facilities outside of Town limits. Mr. Ojofeitimi stated Cecil County Government had its own SWM Division.

Commissioner Givens questioned if the Town’s SWM procedures were open to audit. Mr. Ojofeitimi answered in the affirmative, stating that the EPA performed random audits.

Discussion – Graymount Agreement

Messrs. Peter Beste, Esquire, and Bruce Schneider, developer of the Graymount neighborhood, were introduced to the Board. Mr. Beste stated the purpose of their appearance was to discuss a SWM waiver for the incomplete Graymount subdivision.

Mayor Alt stated the Graymount neighborhood was approved in the 1990’s, and the SWM agreement brought the remaining development into compliance with today’s SWM standards, opening the way for the Town to enter a Public Works Agreement (PWA) with the developer to finish the project.

 
Ms. Lisa Hamilton, Esquire, stated the Town’s swm regulations had been amended many times since the Graymount subdivision was originally approved in the 1990’s, adding that the Town could not enter a PWA with the developer until current swm standards had been met.

Mr. Bromwell expressed his support for the swm agreement, stating it provided many improvements over the original design, including higher ratio of parking.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for any questions regarding the swm agreement. Hearing none, he requested that the swm agreement be presented for approval on August 16, 2017.

Discussion – Waste Management

Messrs. Paul Beane and Donald Weist, representing Waste Management, were introduced to the Board.

Mayor Alt stated that Waste Management (WM) is the Town’s contracted municipal waste and recycling hauler, adding that he asked Messrs. Beane and Weist to attend the workshop to discuss the services provided by WM.

Discussion ensued regarding materials that are collected by WM. Mr. Weist stated that WM provided pickup of materials pursuant to guidance from DPW. 


Mr. Weist stated WM did not collect construction materials or eviction related items.

Mayor Alt questioned if residents could dispose of bulk items, excluding batteries and items containing freon, at DPW. Mr. Handley answered in the affirmative.  Mayor Alt questioned if items made of wood could be disposed of in the dumpster located at DPW. Mr. Handley answered in the affirmative.

Discussion ensued regarding disposal limits as set forth in a flyer provided by DPW. 

Mayor Alt, referring to residences above commercial properties on Main Street, expressed his desire to centralize disposal and pickup. Mr. Weist stated WM can perform an audit of the area to determine the best location for centralized disposal and pickup.

 Discussion ensued regarding provision of information to residents whose trash is not collected. Mr. Weist stated WM offered notices for residents providing information explaining why trash was not collected.

Discussion – Yard Waste Collection

Mr. George stated an issue with yard waste collection occurred when DPW staff encountered yard waste that was contaminated with trash or other debris. Mr. Handley stated the yard waste crew documented areas where mixed piles could not be collected, requiring a return after hours for a special pickup. 

Mr. Larry Atkins, Grass Crew Leader, stated DPW was working on a “door hanger” notice to advise residents when and why their yard waste is not collected.

Discussion – Memorandum of Understanding – Cecil County Water and Sewer Workgroup

Mayor Alt stated he recently met with County Executive Alan McCarthy, representatives from Cecil County Public Works and Mayors from each municipality to discuss formation of a workgroup to explore improvements to water and sewer infrastructure throughout the county. He stated his expectation was that the workgroup would eventually create a water sewer authority for Cecil County.

Referring to a previously distributed Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) regarding the workgroup, Mayor Alt stated the MOU did not commit the Town to enter any additional agreements. He expressed support for entering the MOU in order to participate in discussions regarding water and sewer infrastructure and to support other municipalities in the county.


 Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus regarding presentation of the MOU for approval at the August 16, 2017 Mayor & Commissioners meeting. It was the consensus of the Board to schedule the MOU for presentation at the August 16, 2017 Mayor & Commissioners meeting.

Discussion – James Victor McCool Readiness Center

Mr. George advised the Board that the James Victor McCool Readiness Center (the Armory) had been declared surplus property by the Maryland Military Department. Referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding the Armory, Mr. George stated Cecil County Government had a potential interest in the property.

Discussion ensued regarding the Armory. Commissioner Givens questioned potential uses of the Armory if the Town obtained possession. Mr. George stated the cost of acquisition and maintenance of the facility would be extensive. 

Discussion continued regarding expenses associated with the Armory and construction and maintenance of the planned Community Center.


Discussion – Big Elk Creek Sediment Removal Project – Delaware Avenue

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding a sandbar located in the Big Elk Creek under the Delaware Avenue Bridge, asked Mr. George to contact the State Highway Administration regarding removal of the material.

General Discussion

Mayor Alt, referring to ongoing cleanup activity at Marina Park, expressed his desire to have the trees trimmed and other impediments to boating and recreation addressed, adding that he wished to have the Big Elk Creek dredged from behind American Home and Hardware to Elk Landing. Mr. George stated a project of this type would involve the State of Maryland as well as the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.


  Mayor Alt, referring to a complaint received from a resident regarding the Elkton Police Department, advised the Board that complaints involving Officers were processed under very specific regulations and should be referred to the Chief of Police. 
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 1:55 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE
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